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Abstract

With the introduction of free point of access GP care for children aged under 6 imminent, we sought to determine
consultation rates among this group. We interrogated data from practice management systems at six general practices
(total patient population 27080). A total of 1931 children aged under six were responsible for 5814 surgery
consultations. The mean annual consultation rate was 3.01; 4.91 for GMS’ patients, 5.07 for â��Doctor Visit’
patients and 2.03 for private patients. Our findings suggest the introduction of free GP care for children under
six will considerably increase GP consultations. We also highlight the value of routinely collected general
practice data in facilitating health services planning. We estimate that there will be an additional 750,000 GP
consultations annually.

Introduction
In June 2014, Ireland intends to implement legislation to provide free point of access GP care to all children aged
under 6.

1
 While it has been suggested that â��the increase in total number of GP visits arising from the

introduction of a GP service without fees is expected to be low’,
2
 considerable literature suggests otherwise.

Firstly, becoming eligible for free GP care may result in increased consultation rates after controlling for
demographic, socio-economic and health factors

3,4
. Secondly, data reported by Ireland’s Health Services Executive

(HSE) in respect of fees paid to GPs who hold ’fee-per-item’ type contracts, suggests an annual GP consultation
rate by patients who are eligible for free GP care through Ireland’s General Medical Services scheme (GMS patients)
of 7.52.

5
 Thirdly, UK data from 21.7 million consultations estimates an annual GP attendance rate of 5.5

consultations.
6
 With the imminent introduction of free GP care for children aged under six, we sought to determine

consultation rates among this group by interrogating data from GPs’ practice management systems. 

Methods
Using a methodology previously described,

7
 we examined the practice management systems of six practices (27080

registered patients), reflective of Ireland’s national population in terms of age, deprivation, GMS profile and
urban/rural location. As all Irish children are potentially exposed to free health checks with their GP at two and
six weeks of age and have five opportunities for primary immunisation, the study population was all children aged
under six years who had first attended the practice more than 12 months previously and had also attended more than
once in their lifetime. The total number of patients and attendance rates were extracted from each practice by the
GP principal and collated by the main author. To estimate additional clinical activity, we reviewed GP Cooperative,
Deputising Service and telephone contacts at the main author’s practice. The study period was 1/1/13 to 31/12/13.

Results
A total of 1931 children aged under six were eligible for inclusion in the study, of whom 1277(66%) were private’
patients, 583(30%) were GMS eligible and 71(4%) had Doctor Visit’ cards. The 1931 children were responsible for
5814 surgery consultations during 2013, mean annual consultation rate of 3.01. The mean annual consultation rate by
patient category was: 4.91 for GMS patients, 5.07 for â��Doctor Visit’ patients and 2.03 for private patients. The
combined out of hours and telephone consultation rates in the main author’s practice were an additional 0.69 p.a.
for 256 private patients and 0.8 p.a. for 60 GMS patients.

Discussion
Among children aged under six, this study estimates a mean annual consultation rate of 3 with an additional 0.7 GP
Co-operative / Deputising Agency / Telephone clinical consultations. Consultation rates among â��Doctor Visitâ��
patients (5.1) and GMS patients (4.9) were considerably higher than among private patients (2). Though considerably
higher than that reported in much larger studies (e.g. Ireland’s longitudinal study of childhood)

8
, our estimate of

GP consultations is based on documented clinical activity as opposed to recollection by patient / parents and more
consistent with international data which adopts a similar approach.

6
 Work previously conducted by our team has

highlighted how workload estimates based on documented clinical activity result in a higher consultation rates than
methods which rely on population surveys.

7

Though we again acknowledge the limitations / possible bias of our sample, our findings are based on a sample of
over 1900 children and a total population comparable to Ireland’s national population in terms of proportion aged
between 1 and 6 (7% versus 8% nationally) and GMS eligibility (34% versus 33% nationally).

9
 While policy that will

enhance access to primary care by introducing free general practice care is welcome, this study highlights the need
for accurate data to allow effective planning and establishment of sustainable models of healthcare. Maximising the
use of clinical records for this purpose (to complement data from large population surveys) is a priority. The
introduction of free GP care for children aged under six is likely to result in considerable additional workload.
Were the 250000 children who currently have neither GMS nor Doctor Visit card, to attend at the same rate as
children who currently have a free point of access GP care, then our findings suggest Ireland’s health system
should plan for an additional 750000 GP consultations per year and an inevitable increased workload across the
system.
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